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Mr. Chairman,

Ethnic cleansing, group torture, arbitrary detentions, 
widespread rape, systematic terrorism against civilians, 
massive killings of children are all recent examples of the 
horrendous barbarism applied in armed conflicts today, in 
the 1990's, - and not on another globe or in one exceptional 
case.

We here, representing international organisations, 
governments and as individuals, are thus faced with an 
enormous challenge to establish international human decency, 
to protect all these millions of victims of war and conflict 
- in short to effectively uphold the respect for 
international law.

Mr Chairman,

The Swedish Government attaches great importance to this 
Conference, and in particular to the work that is undertaken 
in this Commission.

Humanitarian law attempts to tackle situations which should 
never have occurred. The overriding objective of 
international humanitarian law is to protect civilians from 
the effects of armed conflict and to protect soldiers from 
unnecessary suffering. As long as there is armed conflict, 
IHL will'be needed. But IHL must not be allowed to become an 
empty shell, and the international community cannot silently 
watch the decreasing respect for humanitarian law.

No efforts shall be spared in order to disseminate and 
implement IHL and in particular to react to breaches of such 
rules. Much of the work on dissemination has been, and will 
continue to be, undertaken by the International Committee of 
the Red Cross and Red Crescent. The obligation of States to 
disseminate IHL is laid down in several conventions. Without 
knowledge of IHL, abuses can not be prevented and reacted 
upon. If nothing, or too little, is done by the individual 
states, it becomes the common responsibility of the 
international community. We have to move from law to action.
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I will now briefly draw the attention to six aspects of 
international humanitarian law to which the Swedish 
government attaches great importance:

- the obvious need for the international community to 
effectively react to breaches of international humanitarian 
law,
- the need to extend the application of IHL tc all kinds of 
conflicts,
- the need to recognize the existence of certain minimum 
humanitarian standards applicable in all circumstances,
- the obligation to react to war crimes and grave human 
rights violations and to bring war criminals to justice, not 
least such acts perpetrated in the form of sexual violence 
against civilians,
- the need to prohibit child soldiers from participating in 
hostilities and from being recruited to armed forces or 
groups ,
-the need for a ban on anti-personnel land-mines.

Let me go through these issues one by one:

Mr Chairman,

We all khow that there is a well developed legal regime 
which deals with the protection of civilians in times of 
armed conflict. Let me underline that there is a link 
connecting implementation/dissemination of international 
humanitarian law and reaction to breaches.

Abuses of IHL and non-implementation of IHL have on several 
occasions been considered a threat to international peace 
and security. The United Nations Security Council has 
identified such situations and it has acted accordingly. Two 
of the most notable actions undertaken by the Security 
Council is the establishment of the Tribunal for former 
Yugoslavia and the Tribunal for Rwanda.

However the international community must also react, and be 
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able to react efficiently, to breaches of that law also 
before the situation has turned into a threat against 
international peace and security. This is why Sweden is 
convinced that there is a need for a mechanism entrusted 
with the task of examining, discussing and reacting against 
such breaches. Such a body should act, and be ready to react 
promptly, on breaches of IHL - be it in international or 
internal armed conflicts. Reaction to breaches of IHL is as 
much a preventive action as is dissemination and 
implementation.

Sweden strongly favours the idea that the Depositary of the 
Geneva Conventions organises periodical meetings of the 
States party to those Conventions in order to consider 
general problems regarding the application of IHL. We 
welcome and support the work that so far has been undertaken 
by the Government of Switzerland to pave the way for such 
meetings.

We do also believe that the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescents could play an important role to this 
end.

It is sometimes said that international humanitarian 
law is ohly applicable in times of international armed 
conflicts. Sweden of a firm opinion that most principles of 
IHL whose main objective is to protect civilians also apply 
in internal conflicts. There is, however, a need to clarify 
the legal situation and we therefore strongly support the 
idea that the ICRC should prepare a report on customary 
rules of IHL applicable in international and in internal 
armed conflicts.

Even if there is a need to clarify which provisions and 
principles of IHL are applicable both in internal and 
international armed conflict. it is clear that there are 
certain minimum humanitarian standards applicable in all 
situations. In recent years efforts have been made to cut 
across the barriers between humanitarian law and human 
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rights law in order to address the complexity of situations 
we are now confronting. One effort is to be found in the 
Turku/Abo Declaration on Minimum Humanitarian Standards 
applicable in all times. This Declaration contains elements 
of both humanitarian law and human rights law. It applies in 
all circumstances, irrespective of the kind of conflict or 
situation. The standards shall be respected by all persons, 
groups or authorities. My delegation would like to see this 
reflected in the resolutions of this Conference.

The use of sexual violence directed notably against women, 
but also against children and men, during armed conflicts is 
unacceptable. Sweden calls upon this Conference to express 
an outrage over the use of such violence and to again 
reiterate - as did the 1993 Conference for the Protection of 
War Victims and the 1995 Beijing UN Conference - that acts 
of sexual violence, including rape, constitute grave 
breaches of international humanitarian law. Such acts must 
be prosecuted and actions must be taken to stop such 
practices. Juridical, medical, psychological and social 
assistance and programmes need to be designed to address 
sexual violence and its effects.

Children have a right to expect special protection in times 
of conflicts and wars. This right is not reflected in 
reality. On the contrary, children are often the ones who 
suffer most from the effects of war, and an increasing 
number of children bear arms. All efforts to improve the 
protection of children in hostilities must be made, inter 
alia through the adoption of an optional protocol to the 
Convention on the Rights of the Child raising the age limit 
to 18 years on the participation of children in hostilities 
and recruitment to armed forces.

Mr Chairman, let me now address the question of anti
personnel land-mines.

The scourge of anti-personnel land mines is at the focus of 
attention of the international community and of this
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Conference. Correctly so, as land-mines represent one of the 
most pressing humanitarian disasters in our time.
Furthermore, the use and, in particular the misuse, of these 
weapons make a mockery of fundamental principles of 
humanitarian law and disrupt humanitarian assistance, peace
keeping and post-conflict peace building.

Sweden has taken a stand in favour of an international ban 
on anti-personnel land mines this is the most viable and 
lasting solution to the mine problem. We see growing support 
for this position but also, unfortunately, considerable 
opposition.

The land mine plague requires concerted international action 
in a number of areas. Proper support must be given to mine 
clearance, including the development of more effective 
methods for mine clearance. Trade in land-mines must be 
curtailed. The legal norms governing land mines must be 
strengthened - and adhered too.

The Review Conference for the 1980 Conventional Weapons 
Convention met in Vienna this September/October. It did not 
achieve its primary goal of reaching agreement on a 
strengthened Protocol II concerning land-mines during this 
session,'and it will therefore resume work again in January 
and April next year.

At the heart of the matter are provisions on concrete 
military restrictions and prohibitions. It is imperative 
that all States Parties work hard and constructively to 
reach satisfactory agreements on these issues.

It is also imperative that the large number of States which 
are not party to the Convention accept that land-mines are a 
universal problem which requires their participation. All 
States should consider adhering to the Convention. And the 
standards set by the Convention should be applied by all 
States.
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Mr. Chairman,

Almost a decade has passed since the last International Red 
Cross Conference. Many of the resolutions adopted at that 
Conference have led to the progressive development of 
international humanitarian law. We all know that the 
resolution which addressed conventional weapons paved the 
way for the recently adopted protocol prohibiting the anti
personnel use of blinding laser weapons. Sweden is of the 
view that also other conventional weapon-categories have to 
be addressed, for exemple by negotiating a modern protocol 
on naval mines.

As a direct result of one of the resolutions from 1986, a 
group of legal and naval experts have completed the so
ca 1 1 e d San Remo Manual on International Law applicable to 
Armed Conflicts at Sea under the auspices of the ICRC and 
the San Remo Institute of Humanitarian Law.

Furthermore, the ICRC has also held meetings on the 
protection of the environment in times of armed conflicts 
which has led the ICRC to present guidelines for military 
manuals on the matter. This Conference should take note of 
the valuable work that has been undertaken by the ICRC in 
this context.

Much attention is focused on international humanitarian law 
in the framework of the United Nations decade of 
international law. Sweden strongly supports the efforts to 
establish a Convention on an International Criminal Court- 
One of the main tasks for such a court would be to bring war 
criminals to justice.

It is also noteworthy that the parties to the 1954 Hague 
Convention for the Protection of Cultural.. Property in the 
Event of Armed Conflicts have had a meeting in order to 
discuss a review of the Convention and of the possible 
enhancement of the efficiency of the Convention.
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Even if much has been done, much remains to be done 
particularly in relation to breaches of IHL. Let me conclude 
by quoting the Commission on Global Governance:

"A necessary condition for strengthening the rule of law 
worldwide is an efficient monitoring and compliance 
regime"... "The very essence of global governance is the 
capacity of the international community to ensure compliance 
with the rules of society".

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



The so-called San Remo Manual applicable to Armed Conflicts At Sea 
and the guidelines for the protection of the environment in times of 
armed conflict spring from resolutions adopted at the 1986 Red Cross 
Conference.

Mr Chairman,

Much attention is focused on IHL in different fora.


